

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active. Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Global Health Journal



journal homepage: https://www.keaipublishing.com/en/journals/global-health-journal/

REVIEW

GLOBAL IMPAG

Lessons from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic response in China, Italy, and the U.S.: a guide for Africa and low- and middle-income countries

Isaac Iyinoluwa Olufadewa^{a,b,*}, Miracle Ayomikun Adesina^{a,b}, Marlene Davis Ekpo^{b,c}, Seyi John Akinloye^{b,d}, Temiloluwa Ololade Iyanda^{b,c}, Pamela Nwachukwu^{a,b}, Lalit Dzifa Kodzo^{b,c}

^a Faculty of Public Health, College of Medicine, University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Oyo State 200212, Nigeria

^b Slum and Rural Health Initiative Research Academy, Ibadan, Oyo State 200212, Nigeria

^c Department of Public Health, School of Public Health, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, Guangdong 510515, China

^d Department of Oral Pathology, Dental Clinic, University College Hospital, Ibadan, Oyo State 200212, Nigeria

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 25 May 2020 Received in revised form 6 December 2020 Accepted 30 January 2021 Available online 9 February 2021

Keywords: Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) Africa Low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) Pandemic response China U.S. Italy

ABSTRACT

Africa can be "left behind" after other advanced continents recover from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic as reflected by the global pandemic of HIV/AIDS. In this paper, we summarize potentially adaptable, effective and innovative strategies from China, Italy, and the U.S. The purpose is to help African countries with weaker healthcare systems better respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. China, being the first to report COVID-19 infection swiftly swung into anti-epidemic actions by the use of innovative risk communication and epidemic containment strategies. Italy and U.S., the next rapidly hit countries after China, however, experienced sustained infections and deaths due to delayed and ineffective response. Many African countries responded poorly to the COVID-19 pandemic as evidenced by the limited capacity for public health surveillance, poor leadership, low education and socioeconomic status, among others. Experience from China, Italy and U.S. suggests that a better response to the COVID-19 pandemic in Africa needs a strong public health leadership, proactive strategies, innovative risk communication about the pandemic, massive tests and isolation, and scaling-up community engagement. Lastly, African countries must collaborate with other countries to facilitate real-time information and experience exchange with other countries to avoid being left behind.

1. Introduction

The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) with no prediction has been a threat and challenge to global health. Striking the world at the time it did, led to so many unforeseen drawbacks arising from the need to divert funds, manpower and resources towards the battle against the virus.¹ January 30, 2020 remained remarkable as the World Health Organization (WHO) declared the COVID-19 epidemic a public health emergency of international concern.²⁻³ As of December 5, 2020, over 66 million confirmed cases and over 1.5 million deaths have been recorded globally.⁴ At a mortality rate estimated at 2%–4%; seemingly higher than that for the influenza pandemic, the disease was tagged very high risk by the WHO risk assessment report.²

The outbreak of COVID-19 was in late December 2019 with symptoms including fever, malaise, dry cough and shortness of breath.⁵ Geriatrics and people in immunocompromised states or with underlying health problems have been reported to be at greater risk of encountering debilitating health consequences. The etiology was speculated to be linked to a popular seafood market in Wuhan city of China. 5

The established transmission modes include respiratory droplets and person-to-person contact. Most researchers estimate that the incubation period ranged from 1 to 14 days, with an average of 5 days.⁶ Following the outbreak, health care workers resorted to palliative care using existing drugs,⁶ and several strict measures were conceptualized and implemented to detect, curb and control the spread of the disease.⁷ These measures include heightened surveillance and rapid identification of suspected cases, follow-up of potential contacts. Social distancing, use of masks and improvement in personal hygiene have also been emphasized.⁸⁻⁹ Those measures were adopted from existing guidelines established from experiences garnered during previous disease outbreaks

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.glohj.2021.02.003



^{*} Corresponding author: isaac.olufadewa@srhin.org.

^{2414-6447/}Copyright © 2021 People's Medical Publishing House Co. Ltd. Publishing service by Elsevier B.V. on behalf of KeAi Communications Co. Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/)

like the severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) and Middle East respiratory syndrome.

Although not fully anticipated, some preparedness against epidemics and pandemics is expected at the global and regional/country levels⁹⁻¹⁰ to avoid the disastrous effect; as evidenced in past outbreaks such as the Black Death¹¹ and influenza virus pandemics.¹² Upsurge of the infection emanating from intensified international travel, trade and migration, as well as increasing human population density and contact between humans and wild animals, highlights the need to be proactive against potential outbreaks.¹³

In spite of the substantial efforts geared towards global health surveillance and capacity development, a huge proportion of the world, mostly the developing countries, are not equipped to handle the challenges and consequences of many pandemics, including COVID-19. Based on the report by WHO-supported Joint External Evaluation, not many countries are wholly compliant with the International Health Regulations (2005), a marker for evidence-based capacity to alleviate public health risks.¹³

Africa recorded over 2 000 000 confirmed cases and over 53 000 deaths after its first case in Egypt on February 14, 2020.^{4,14} This has led to the emergence of queries as to how long the situation can be properly managed based on the gaps and inadequacies in the health, infrastructure, manpower and finance in the developing nations.¹⁵⁻¹⁶ To further emphasize the threat of COVID-19 transmission in Africa, the spread of the disease has been projected at 10 million cases within three to six months.¹⁷

Nigeria confirmed its first case of COVID-19 on the 27th of February, 2020 and has witnessed a further spread across more states within the country.¹⁸ With a dense population of about 200 million people and other socio-economic factors of concern, Nigeria is particularly vulnerable for severe set-back by the pandemic.¹⁹ From evaluation of the 2013–2016 Ebola virus epidemic, evidence supports that the severity of COVID-19 might be exacerbated by frail state of the health systems in West Africa.²⁰ Our current response to the COVID-19 outbreak indicates that we have not learned valuable lessons from the previous outbreaks as the extra mortality was to a large extent determined by the lack of quality healthcare.

In low and middle income countries (these lapses arise from and revolves around our limited capacity for public health surveillance and outbreak response, including deficiency in supply of testing kits, treatment, quarantine and isolation facilities, etc.¹⁶ Asides problems involving immediate pandemic prevention and control, inadequacies include the lack of funds towards medical research and education, deplorable state of health amenities, poverty arising from unemployment/under-employment, lack of basic social amenities, poor leadership/governance, all of which could culminate into disastrous consequences amidst the COVID-19 outbreak.²¹⁻²²

To fight against the COVID-19 for better outcomes, this study explores adoptable, effective and innovative strategies from China, U.S. and Italy. We will focus on the allocation of funds towards health care and medical research, disease surveillance and control measures, risk communication and health promotion; public aid and social support, and commitments of the government. This review will help inform health policy and implementation of an effective and sustainable intervention for the prevention and control of the COVID-19 pandemic now and potential against future epidemics/pandemics.

2. Lessons from China, Italy and U.S.

With no immediate vaccines and antiviral medication for COVID-19, China being the epicenter of the outbreak swiftly swung into action in managing the epidemic. Typical measures include the use of existing traditional public health epidemic containment strategies of testing, isolation, quarantine, physical distancing, and community containment.²³ These tactics immediately yielded positive result in containing the outbreak. China's actions gave us hope to control the COVID-19 spread without a vaccine or antiviral therapy.

Italy and U.S., the next two epicenters immediately after China, however, suffered from rapid increases in cases of infections and high COVID-19-related deaths even at the early phase of the pandemic.²⁴⁻²⁵ The situation in Italy remains a public health emergency of great concern²⁶ with speculations that the causalities are on the high side because a greater proportion of its citizens are well advanced in age.²⁴

As observed in Italy, factors responsible for this dire situation are a complex mix of poor risk communication to the populace which led to a false sense of security, political considerations of infringement on people's right to freedom, initial hesitation of the government to carry out community wide containment and especially, non-compliance of the citizens to prevention and control measures.²⁷⁻²⁹ An important lesson from this is that in any pandemic or epidemic, delayed response stemming from unpreparedness and or political biases will no doubt worsen an already critical condition.

Similarly, the U.S. is well-known as a wealthy country, armed with numerous high technological and biological tools to fight an outbreak. However, the country remained highly vulnerable to the COVID-19 epidemic. Obvious factors include but are not limited to delays in travel restrictions from Europe, delays in measures to enforce social distancing and face masks across the country, and a downplay of the effects of the virus by the U.S. government.

With threat of the same epidemic, different countries had very different results. This creates a situation to investigate and possibly adopt approaches. From China and other advanced nations to control and prevent COVID-19 in Africa.

2.1. Diversion of resources to health care and research

In China, health workers were sent from different provinces to Wuhan City, the epicenter of the outbreak; several large field hospitals were erected to match up with the teeming number of infected COVID-19 patients.³⁰⁻³² while infected patients were managed through supportive care and treatment of symptoms³³⁻³⁴ funds were released by the central government for research into pharmaceutical counter measures (vaccines and antivirals). In a relatively short time, China was able to provide the genome sequence of the novel coronavirus. This facilitated the production of diagnostic tools for use across the globe³⁵ and the release of national standardized guidelines for diagnosis and treatment.³⁶⁻³⁸

Lombardy—the first hit region in Italy, responded to the outbreak by increasing the capacity of the intensive care unit (ICU)²⁴ in preselected hospitals based on their emergency preparedness framework from lessons learnt during the 2009 influenza pandemic.³⁹ To reduce risk of within-hospital transmission, ICU cohorts were created in areas separate from other ICU beds. In light of shortage of facilities to match up with the increasing number of persons critically ill from suspected COVID-19 infection, mechanical ventilation was provided in triage areas pending the time of confirmation of diagnosis of the virus. Additionally, non-lifethreatening procedures were cancelled to make available more personnel and facilities to receive other patients.²⁴ With increased stress on their health care system⁴⁰, emergency funds and other resources were released by the Italian central government and stricter community containment measures were adopted.

However, the U.S. government downplayed the threat of the COVID-19 pandemic during its early stage despite the awareness of the problem across the globe.⁴¹ A likely reason could be that U.S. leadership false assuming no greater threat of this pandemic than influenza.⁴¹ Other reasons include decentralized governance with main duty for health being led by individual states and lack of coordinated actions at the national level. Furthermore, there was inadequate production of testing kits and insufficient personal protective equipment (PPE) which led to underdetection of the cases and further spread of the virus.⁴¹

2.2. Border control measures

After knowing the widespread of the novel coronavirus infection, China immediately put most strict community containment measures in place; including temporary shutting down borders of a metropolitan city with a population of more than 10 million to restrict both domestic and international travels.^{42.43} although some travel bans were selectively lifted later after the epidemic was under control by and large, other measures were still in place to prevent potential new waves of infections. At the seaports and airports, international travelers are subjected to immediate testing, temperature checks, in addition to compulsory quarantine for two weeks at government designated facilities.⁴⁴

On the contrary, there was an inconsistent measure for travel ban, and promoting face masks and social distancing in the U.S. The U.S. government banned the travel from China during the early period of the epidemic, but they were reluctant to ban the travel from Europe. This inconsistent measure contributed to the first rapid increase of the epidemic in New York and other states on the east coast. The lack of travel ban in the U.S. has been driven primarily by a bid to prevent an economic downturn and to satisfy public sentiments.⁴¹ This could have contributed to the high number of cases in the country.⁴¹

Similarly, despite an early detection of the virus in Italy, the country employed a strategy of selective lockdown rather later to restrict travel around the Lombardy. This selective point travel ban caused mass relocations of people from this city to many other areas within the country as well as many other countries outside of Italy, further facilitating the spread of the virus and fueling the pandemic.⁴⁵⁻⁴⁶ In Italy, Lombardy is one of the wealthiest city and contributes largely to the nation's economy.⁴⁵ It hindered the government from taking action sooner. This delay in action caused an exponential increase in the epidemic, thereby increasing the difficulties in curbing the spread of the virus.

2.3. Risk communication, health promotion and education

Timely and appropriate communication of COVID-19 risk may also play an important role in controlling the pandemic in China. There was a dissemination of relevant information across board on the facts, myths, and appropriate behaviors that should be adapted during the epidemic.⁴⁷⁻⁴⁸ This communication was carried out across all levels of public administration and via multiple routes including social media platforms, daily text messages. All messages are from one source: Chinese Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (China CDC). Other means for risk communication include, phone calls from public health officers, posters, and erection of billboards at strategic places.

In addition to the broad risk communication, education messages are also spread with special emphasis on hygiene practices- frequent handwashing, proper home ventilation, cough etiquette; and compulsory use of face masks.⁴⁹ Frequent disinfection of public places is a general practice in China, and this measure was heightened in the course of the epidemic.⁵⁰

Similarly, Italy provided relevant information to health workers and other vulnerable groups; guidelines for preventive measures in community settings, and helplines for easy communication.⁵¹ Contrariwise, in the U.S., there was slowness in the dissemination of relevant information to the general public, which caused disarray amongst the public and underestimation of the potency of the virus.⁴¹ This has been linked to the fear of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the economy, leading to the reduced promptness in implementing the appropriate measures to curb the spread of the virus.

2.4. Public aid, social support and price regulation

To ease financial burdens of all individuals in the community, and to encourage honest self-reporting of infection, the Chinese government made all tests and treatments free of charge since the onset of the outbreak.⁵² Although, medical services are currently being co-paid for by

patients who are infected with the virus, testing remains free for all citizens.⁵² Meanwhile, the government closely monitored the cost of daily needs, especially food products to prevent price hiking. Relief materials were supplied to poor communities by volunteers, charity organizations, and corporate bodies.

In the U.S., collaborative efforts between the national health commission and non-governmental organizations ensured that online psychological crisis response. Government supports were also provided for healthcare workers, patients and healthy individuals.⁵³⁻⁵⁴ Last, social support services and financial compensations were provided by the U.S. government to vulnerable groups to encourage adherence to important anti-epidemic measures, including isolation and quarantine.⁵⁵ Similarly, the Italian government provided psychosocial services during the lockdown.⁵⁶

2.5. Disease surveillance

The disease surveillance system hosted by China CDC was effective in gathering data on the threats of COVID-19⁴⁷ and response from the massive anti-epidemic actions through early warning, provision of upto-date data on prevalence and incidence, description of transmission characteristics, and information sharing between health care workers in different regions of China.⁵⁷ The country was able to notify WHO about the outbreak faster than it did with SARS almost two decades ago.⁵⁸ This improvement in disease surveillance reflected the preparedness of China for managing urgent epidemics like COVID-19.⁵⁹

Likewise, the U.S. CDC utilized surveillance networks to track and provide regular updates and data on the prevalence of COVID-19 cases in the country which informs the country's public health response to the disease.⁶⁰ However, the CDC's action against COVID-19 in the U.S. impeded by political issues, reduced their efficiency in monitoring the epidemic. In Italy, the national disease surveillance system worked efficiently, and it allowed the country to detect the pandemic early detection and disseminate information to its citizens effectively.⁵¹

2.6. Strong political will/commitments of the government

A massive anti-epidemic measure can be possible only if the government takes a proactive approach and makes commitment to implement it. In addition to enforcing strict comprehensive and thorough prevention and control measures, the Chinese government acted under the robust leadership of The Communist Party of China. They put people's lives before economy. In addition to their own people, China has been of tremendous support to WHO, with a donation of \$50 million USD to the organization.⁶¹

Contrarily, the U.S. federal government failed to implement a centralized strategy to harmonize the response of its local governments to the outbreak. Although, the State governments took up the responsibility, they were limited in implementing many anti-epidemic measures due to lack of constitutional power to exercise authority between jurisdictions and unified guidance for inter-state collaboration.⁶² Inconsistent governmental actions encouraged the non-compliance to the COVID-19 control measures among its citizens, thereby exacerbating the widespread of the epidemic.⁶²

On the other hand, the Italian government was proactive in their response by declaring a state of health emergency, entrusting the Civil Protection Department to coordinate the response nationally and enacting decrees to ban social gathering.⁵¹ This measure might have played some role in fighting against the COVID-19 epidemic in the country.

3. Way forward for low- and middle-income countries (LMICs)

Since the first COVID-19 cases were reported in Africa, the continent has worked hand-in-hand with the WHO, Africa CDC, and other local health agencies to contain the outbreak. A number of measures were implemented, including community lockdowns, air traffic restrictions, setting up and strengthening of surveillance teams, setting up and equipping laboratories for testing, making and implementing plans for quarantining suspected cases, implementing policies on social distancing, risk communication and constant provision of updates on the outbreak. Without doubt, these measures have worked for China. But a question remains for resource limited LMICs, that is, how feasible are these measures to them?

Practicability of these successful anti-epidemic measures is being hindered in LMICs by a number of factors as described at the beginning of this article. Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, LMICs depended funding from foreign agencies and organizations to fight against other prevalent diseases such as HIV/AIDS, malaria, and tuberculosis.⁶³ The COVID-19 pandemic has added more disease burden, thereby causing further strain in the health care systems.⁶⁴ According to the World Bank, sub-Saharan Africa spent 5.2% of its GDP on health, and this was by far lesser than the average global 9.9% of GDP.⁶⁵ Gabon, Angola, and Eritrea had the lowest health expenditure as a percentage of GDP in sub-Saharan Africa with values of 2.78%, 2.79%, and 2.87% respectively.⁶⁵

With these in mind, LMICs must adopt or develop anti-epidemic measures suitable to their social, economic, political and health standing in order to control the COVID-19 epidemic.

In adopting the lockdown protocol in LMICs, movements were limited within the countries as was seen in restriction of gatherings involving many people (such as churches, mosques, night clubs, casinos, ceremonies, and schools) during the pandemic period. With a GDP increase of only 3.6% in 2019, Africa still has a lot of individual living in poverty.⁶⁶ A lot of its population run individual small-scale businesses. Instituting a lockdown measure would mean the cutoff of the means of survival for those individuals. It is therefore worth suggesting that governments of individual countries device the best ways to deal with the outbreak that fit their context or population's needs and status. There should be a plan where these people can still work and be protected. If a lockdown is inevitable, volunteer groups could be formed in the communities to help people purchase necessities since most people will not have the resources to purchase enough items to last for more than a week. These volunteer groups will be adequately trained and their routine will be regimented to ensure their safety as well as the safety of those they serve. In this way, LMICs may be able to reduce the number of persons who need to go out. Additionally, adequate measures should be taken to sustain good and sound mental health status during lockdown.⁶⁷⁻⁶⁸ Furthermore, air traffic restrictions should be enforced earlier enough to further delay or reduce the importation of cases.

Effort should also be devoted to increase awareness of COVID-19 in different communities in Africa via offline and online technologies.⁶⁹⁻⁷⁰ National disease control agencies, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), and healthcare institutions of individual countries need to keep working towards educating the masses about the epidemic and prevention of the disease during the isolation and lockdown periods.

Education and risk communication should be tailored to the needs of local communities and people.⁷¹ People from the lower economic class in these communities need extraction addition in risk communication. These people are more likely to be affected by the negative consequences of the pandemic rather than the positive effect from taking prevention measures.⁶⁴

In a study by Abdelhafiz et al among Egyptian adults, it was reported that knowledge about the COVID-19 disease was lower among the elderly, rural dwellers, and people of low socio-economic status.⁷² The government should liaise with traditional, religious and community leaders to pass on information to citizens in a way they will understand, for example through town criers and volunteers. The government should be aware that simply demanding uninformed persons to remain at home will not be effective until the reason for such action is understood.

To this effect, the Slum and Rural Health Initiative, a Nigeria-based NGO, developed infographics in over 70 languages, and these focused on educating people living in underserved settings.⁷³ Similar initiatives would enhance the passage of health information to people, and foster good health practices without high costs, such as regular hand washing, early reporting of symptoms and social distancing.

Inadequate access to basic healthcare facilities and shortage in medical personnel in African countries present another challenge in the fight against COVID-19.⁶³ There is shortage of ICUs which are essential in treating infected individuals with the available ones concentrated in specialist or tertiary hospitals.⁷⁴ To make the situation worse, LMICs depend on other nations for medical supplies including testing kits. As part of the WHO COVID-19 monitoring and evaluation framework, only about 15% of African countries had a self-assessment reporting, substantially below the low limit of 60%.⁷⁵

As used in China, incorporating mobile testing units to boost test capacity would be a practical measure in Africa. For example, South Africa's National Health Laboratory Service in April 2020 announced increases in mobile testing units to 67^{76} and over 5 million people were tested in 5 months, the highest number in Africa.⁷⁷ Also, sufficient funds should be allocated to research⁷⁸ and training of health professionals for effective handling of epidemics.⁷⁹

Furthermore, like in China, Italy and the U.S., public health surveillance in Africa can be strengthened by partnering with information and communications technology companies. With such collaboration, African countries can develop their own database to support effective monitoring of an epidemic, and policy making for future pandemics.

4. Conclusion

China's success in controlling the COVID-19 outbreak was multifaceted, including high levels of preparedness, decisive anti-epidemic actions; initial and continuous resort to strict measures, diversion of resources to health care, large amount of research, and strong commitments of the government, and active participation of all Chinese people.

Governments in African countries can learn from China to enhance emergency responses to pandemics, to be more proactive and committed in the planning and implementation of long-term strategies for future pandemics. Moreover, there should be promotion of hygiene and public participation as a regular practice in all communities in Africa. Liaising with medically sophisticated countries will facilitate the exchange of real-time information ensuring that gaps existing between the advanced countries and LMIC like Africa are bridged. African countries should also develop their own capacities to make their own anti-epidemic materials such as PPE, and testing kits.

Credit author statement

Isaac Iyinoluwa Olufadewa: Conceptualization, Resources, Writing—Original Draft, Writing—Review and Editing, Supervision and Project administration. Miracle Ayomikun Adesina: Conceptualization, Resources, Writing—Original Draft, Writing—Review and Editing. Marlene Davis Ekpo: Conceptualization, Resources, Writing—Review and Editing. Seyi John Akinloye: Resources, Writing—Original Draft. Temiloluwa Ololade Iyanda: Resources, Writing—Original Draft. Pamela Nwachukwu: Resources, Writing—Original Draft. Kodzo: Resources, Writing—Original Draft.

Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

- Bai Z, Gong Y, Tian X, Cao Y, Liu W, Li J. The rapid assessment and early warning models for COVID-19. Virol Sin. 2020;35(3):272-279. doi:10.1007/s12250-020-00219-0.
- Rolling updates on coronavirus disease (COVID-19). World Health Organization website. https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/events-asthey-happen. Accessed May 3, 2020.
- Statement on the second meeting of the International Health Regulations Emergency Committee regarding the outbreak of novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV). World Health Organization website. https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/30-01-2020statement-on-the-second-meeting-of-the-international-health-regulations-(2005)emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreak-of-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov). Accessed April 30, 2020.
- COVID-19 coronavirus pandemic. Worldometer website. https://www.worldometers. info/coronavirus/. Accessed December 5, 2020.
- Singhal T. A Review of coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19). Indian J Pediatr. 2020;87(4):281-286.
- Wu YC, Chen CS, Chan YJ. The outbreak of COVID-19: an overview. J Chin Med Assoc. 2020;83(3):217-220. doi:10.1097/JCMA.00000000000270.
- Gostic K, Gomez AC, Mummah RO, Kucharski AJ, JO Lloyd-Smith. Estimated effectiveness of symptom and risk screening to prevent the spread of COVID-19. *Elife*. 2020;9:e55570. doi:10.7554/eLife.55570.
- Risk assessment on COVID-19, 21 January 2021. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control website. https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/current-riskassessment-novel-coronavirus-situation. Accessed May 5, 2020.
- Global Preparedness Monitoring Board. A world at risk: Annual report on global preparedness for health emergencies. https://apps.who.int/gpmb/assets/annual_ report/GPMB_annualreport_2019.pdf. Accessed May 1, 2020.
- Jamison DT, Gelband H, Horton S, et al. Disease control priorities: improving health and reducing poverty. 3rd ed. Washington D.C.: The World Bank Group; 2017.
- 11. DeWitte SN. Mortality risk and survival in the aftermath of the medieval Black Death. *PLoS One.* 2014;9(5):e96513.
- Kilbourne ED. Influenza pandemics of the 20th century. Emerg Infect Dis. 2006;12(1):9-14.
- Oppenheim B, Gallivan M, Madhav NK, et al. Assessing global preparedness for the next pandemic: development and application of an epidemic preparedness index. *BMJ Glob Health*. 2019;4(1):e001157.
- 14. Gilbert M, Pullano G, Pinotti F, et al. Preparedness and vulnerability of African countries against importations of COVID-19: a modelling study. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10227):871-877.
- Hanvoravongchai P, Adisasmito W, Chau PN, et al. Pandemic influenza preparedness and health systems challenges in Asia: results from rapid analyses in 6 Asian countries. BMC Public Health. 2010;10:322.
- COVID-19 pandemic expands reach in Africa Regional office for Africa. World Health Organization website. http://whotogo-whoafroccmaster.newsweaver.com/Journal EnglishNewsletter/jo9xudvqxuoy48iujdam4?email=true&lang=en&a= 11&p=56814350. Accessed April 29, 2020.
- Africa coronavirus cases could hit 10 million in six months. WHO Aljazeera website. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/4/17/africa-coronavirus-cases-could-hit-10-million-in-six-months-who. Accessed May 1, 2020.
- First case of corona virus disease confirmed in Nigeria Nigeria Centre for Disease Control website. https://ncdc.gov.ng/news/227/first-case-of-corona-virus-diseaseconfirmed-in-nigeria. Accessed May 1, 2020.
- Nigeria: COVID-19 Cases On the Rise. Human Rights Watch website. https://www. hrw.org/news/2020/03/25/nigeria-covid-19-cases-rise. Accessed May 2, 2020.
- Coltart CE, Lindsey B, Ghinai I, Johnson AM, Heymann DL. The Ebola outbreak, 2013-2016: old lessons for new epidemics. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.* 2017;372(1721):20160297. doi:10.1098/rstb.2016.0297.
- Adesina MA. The health status and demographics of a conflicting country: the Sudan experience. *Eur J Environ Public Health*. 2020;4(1):em0032.
- Nkengasong JN, Mankoula W. Looming threat of COVID-19 infection in Africa: act collectively, and fast. *Lancet*. 2020;395(10227):841-842.
- Wilder-Smith A, Freedman DO. Isolation, quarantine, social distancing and community containment: pivotal role for old-style public health measures in the novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) outbreak. J Travel Med. 2020;27(2):taaa020.
- Sterpetti AV. Lessons learned during the COVID-19 virus pandemic. J Am Coll Surg. 2020;230(6):1092-1093.
- World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) Situation Report-65. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/situation-reports/2020 0325-sitrep-65-covid-19.pdf?sfvrsn=2b74edd8_2. Accessed December 3, 2020.
- Italy Coronavirus Map and Case Count. The New York Times website. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/world/europe/italy-coronaviruscases.amp.html. Accessed December 3, 2020.
- Italy, pandemic's new epicenter, has lessons for the World. The New York Times website. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/21/world/europe/italy-coronavirus-centerlessons.html. Accessed December 3, 2020.
- De Giorgio A. COVID-19 is not just a flu. Learn from Italy and act now. Travel Med Infect Dis. 2020;35:101655. doi:10.1016/j.tmaid.2020.101655.
- Rudan I. A cascade of causes that led to the COVID-19 tragedy in Italy and in other European union countries. J Glob Health. 2020;10(1):010335.
- Meng L, Qiu F, Sun S. Providing pharmacy services at cabin hospitals at the coronavirus epicenter in China. Int J Clin Pharm. 2020;42(2):305-308.
- Gong W, Wu S, Wu T, et al. Pharmaceutical care for coronavirus disease (COVID-19) in square cabin hospital. *Her Med.* 2020;60(3):431-438.

- Coronavirus Hospitals in Just Over a Week. The Wall Street Journal website. https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-china-can-build-a-coronavirus-hospital-in-10days-11580397751. Accessed May 5, 2020.
- Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *Lancet.* 2020;395(10223):497-506.
- 34. Ye Q, Wang B, Mao J, et al. Epidemiological analysis of COVID-19 and practical experience from China. J Med Virol. 2020;92(7):755-769.
- 35. Hui DS, I Azhar E, Madani TA, et al. The continuing 2019-nCoV epidemic threat of novel coronaviruses to global health—the latest 2019 novel coronavirus outbreak in Wuhan, China. Int J Infect Dis. 2020;91:264-266.
- 36. Interpretation of the diagnosis and treatment plan of Corona Virus Disease 2019 (tentative fifth revised edition). *Glob Health J.* 2020;4(1):6-8. doi:10.1016/j.glohj. 2020.03.002.
- Chen ZM, Fu JF, Shu Q, et al. Diagnosis and treatment recommendations for pediatric respiratory infection caused by the 2019 novel coronavirus. World J Pediatr. 2020;16(3):240-246. doi:10.1007/s12519-020-00345-5.
- 38. Jin YH, Cai L, Cheng ZS, et al. A rapid advice guideline for the diagnosis and treatment of 2019 novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) infected pneumonia (standard version). *Mil Med Res.* 2020;7(1):4.
- 39. Patroniti N, Zangrillo A, Pappalardo F, et al. The Italian ECMO network experience during the 2009 influenza A(H1N1) pandemic: preparation for severe respiratory emergency outbreaks. *Intensive Care Med.* 2011;37(9):1447-1457.
- Remuzzi A, Remuzzi G. COVID-19 and Italy: what next? Lancet. 2020;395(10231):1225-1228.
- Nowroozpoor A, Choo EK, Faust JS. Why the United States failed to contain COVID-19. Ann Emerg Med. 2020;1(4):12155.
- Announcement of Wuhan Headquarters for Prevention and Control of Pneumonia Outbreak of Novel Coronavirus Infection (No. 1). The State Council of the People's Republic of China website. http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2020-01/23/content_ 5471751.htm. Accessed April 25, 2020.
- Lau H, Khosrawipour V, Kocbach P, et al. The positive impact of lockdown in Wuhan on containing the COVID-19 outbreak in China. J Travel Med. 2020;27(3):taaa037.
- Chen L, Cai J, Lin Q, Xiang B, Ren T. Imported COVID-19 cases pose new challenges for China. J Infect. 2020;80(6):e43-e44.
- Lessons from Italy's Response to Coronavirus. Harvard Business Review website. https://hbr.org/amp/2020/03/lessons-from-italys-response-to-coronavirus. Accessed November 14, 2020.
- 46. Sanfelici M. The Italian response to the COVID-19 crisis: lessons learned and future direction in social development. *Int J Community Soc Dev.* 2020;2(2):191-210.
- Wang C, Horby PW, Hayden FG, Gao GF. A novel coronavirus outbreak of global health concern. *Lancet*. 2020;395(10223):470-473.
- Novel Coronavirus-China. World Health Organization website. https://www.who. int/csr/don/12-january-2020-novel-coronavirus-china/en/. Accessed May 3, 2020.
- Wu D, Lu J, Liu Y, Zhang Z, Luo L. Positive effects of COVID-19 control measures on influenza prevention. Int J Infect Dis. 2020;95:345-346.
- Guidelines for public protection against pneumonia caused by new coronavirus infection. Bureau of Disease Prevention and Control, National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China website. http://www.nhc.gov.cn/jkj/s7915/202001/ bc661e49b5bc487dba182f5c49ac445b.shtml. Accessed April 29, 2020.
- Torri E, Sbrogio LG, Rosa ED, Cinquetti S, Francia F, Ferro A. Italian public health response to the COVID-19 pandemic: case report from the field, insights and challenges for the department of prevention. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2020;17(10):3666.
- 52. A coronavirus lesson from China: don't make patients pay for tests and treatment. South China Morning Post website. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/ article/3074506/coronavirus-lesson-china-dont-make-patients-pay-tests-and. Accessed May 25, 2020.
- How much has coronavirus relief helped healthcare providers? Peter G Peterson Foundation website. https://www.pgpf.org/blog/2020/10/how-much-has-coronavirusrelief-helped-healthcare-providers. Accessed December 2, 2020.
- 54. United States provides \$5 million to support vulnerable groups impacted by COVID-19. United States agency for International Development website. https://www.usaid.gov/india/press-releases/oct-21-2020-united-states-provides-5million-support-vulnerable-groups. Accessed December 10, 2020.
- Contact Tracing for COVID-19. The US Centre for Disease Control website. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/contact-tracing/contact-tracing-plan/contact-tracing.html. Accessed December 3, 2020.
- Coronavirus: Italy launches mental health service for lockdown. Deutsche Welle website. https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-italy-launches-mental-health-service-forlockdown/a-52960636. Accessed December 4, 2020.
- Gong M, Liu L, Sun X, Yang Y, Wang S, Zhu H. Cloud-based system for effective surveillance and control of COVID-19: useful experiences from Hubei, China. J Med Internet Res. 2020;22(4):e18948.
- World Health Organization. Report of the WHO-China Joint Mission on Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/ coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf. Accessed May 3, 2020.
- Zhong NS, Zeng GQ. Pandemic planning in China: applying lessons from severe acute respiratory syndrome. *Respirology*. 2008;13(Suppl 1):S33-S35. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1843.2008.01255.x.
- 60. Surveillance and Data Analytics: The Latest in COVID-19 Data and Surveillance. The US Centre for Disease Control and Prevention website. http://www.cdc.gov/ coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/open-america/surveillance-data-analytics.html. Accessed December 3, 2020.
- China publishes timeline on COVID-19 information sharing, int'l cooperation. Xinhuanet website. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-04/06/c_138951662. htm. Accessed June 6, 2020.

60

- Haffajee RL, Mello MM. Thinking globally, acting locally-the US response to COVID-19. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(22):e75. doi:10.1056/NEJMp2006740.
- Quaresima V, Naldini MM, Cirillo DM. The prospects for the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic in Africa. EMBO Mol Med. 2020;12(6):e12488. doi:10.15252/emmm.202012488.
- Ahmed F, Ahmed N, Pissarides C, Stiglitz J. Why inequality could spread COVID-19. Lancet Public Health. 2020;5(5):e240. doi:10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30085-2.
- Current health expenditure (% of GDP)-Sub-Saharan Africa, World. The World Bank website. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.CHEX.GD.ZS?locations=ZG-1W. Accessed June 6, 2020.
- COVID-19 and Africa: Socio-economic implications and policy responses. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development website. http://www.oecd.org/ coronavirus/policy-responses/covid-19-and-africa-socio-economic-implications-andpolicy-responses-96e1b282/. Accessed June 6, 2020.
- 67. Adesina MA, Adesanya TB, Olufadewa II. Mental health and conflict in Nigeria: an overview. *Eur J Environ Public Health*. 2020;4(1):em0038.
- Adesina MA, Oladele RI, Olufadewa II. Mental health and psychosocial support in conflicting Nigeria. Yenegoa Med J. 2020;2(4):15-23.
- 69. Shekinah WY, Adeyemi S, Adesina MA, Babalola S. Effectiveness of high quality COVID-19 mobile phone applications in combating the novel coronavirus. In: *Youth-Tech-Health Live 2020 Conference Proceedings*. 2020.
- Abiodun AO, Adesina MA. eHealth: The mainstay of healthcare delivery in the 21st Century. Eur J Environ Public Health. 2019;3(2):1-6.
- Olufadewa II, Adesina MA, Ayorinde T, et al. COVID-19 pandemic risk communication programs addressing misinformation in Africa. In: International AIDS society COVID-19 conference proceedings. International AIDS Society; 2020.

- Abdelhafiz AS, Mohammed Z, Ibrahim ME, et al. Knowledge, perceptions, and attitude of egyptians towards the novel coronavirus disease (COVID-19). J Community Health. 2020;45(5):881-890. doi:10.1007/s10900-020-00827-7.
- Adesina MA, Olufadewa II. Stop COVID-19 Infographics in over 100 languages. In: Youth-Tech-Health Live 2020 Conference Proceedings. 2020.
- El-Sadr WM, Justman J. Africa in the path of Covid-19. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(3):e11. doi:10.1056/NEJMp2008193.
- Paintsil E. COVID-19 threatens health systems in sub-Saharan Africa: the eye of the crocodile. J Clin Invest. 2020;130(6):2741-2744. doi:10.1172/JCI138493.
- 76. South Africa's COVID-19 testing capacity increased with 60 new mobile lab units launched. United Nations website. https://www.un.org/africarenewal/news/ coronavirus/south-africa%E2%80%99s-covid-19-testing-capacity-increased-60new-mobile-lab-units-launched. Accessed April 29, 2020.
- COVID-19 coronavirus pandemic. Worldometer website. https://www.worldometers. info/coronavirus/. Accessed November 14, 2020.
- 78. Olufadewa II, Adesina MA, Ayorinde T. From Africa to the World: reimagining Africa's research capacity and culture in the global knowledge economy. J Glob Health. 2020;10(1):010321.
- **79.** Olufadewa II, Adesina MA, Oladokun B, et al. "I was scared I might die alone": a qualitative study on the physiological and psychological experience of COVID-19 survivors and the quality of care received at health facilities. *Int J Travel Med Glob Health*. 2020;8(2):51-57.

Edited by Yanjie Zhang